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          TOWN OF SCITUATE                                                                           

600 Chief  Justice Cushing Highway  

Scituate, Massachusetts 02066 
     Phone:  781-545-8710 

      FAX:  781-545-8704 

   
  

 

 

Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes 

Thursday, February 16, 2023 

Zoom Video/Audio Conference – 7:00 pm 

 
Pursuant to Chapter 22 of the Acts of 2021, Chapter 22 of the Acts of 2022 and Chapter 107 of 

the Acts of 2022, Scituate Advisory Committee Members held the February 16, 2023 meeting via 

Zoom Video and/or Audio (Dial-in for those with only phone access). All participants 

participated remotely. 

 

Committee Members Present: Jamie Gilmore; Chair, Marc DiCosimo, Elise Russo, Vice-

Chair, Lynda Ferguson, Patrice Metro, Dan McGuiggin and Jerry Kelly  

 

Committee Members Not in Attendance:   

Missy Seidel, Conor Doherty 

 

Also in Attendance: Nancy Holt, Finance Director/Town Accountant; Seth Pfeiffer, SCTV 

Director; William Burkhead, Superintendent of Schools; Robert Dutch, Director of School 

Finance and Business; Thomas Hickey, Superintendent of South Shore Regional School District; 

Jack Manning, South Shore Regional School District School Committee Member 

 

Mr. Gilmore called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m.  

 

Ms. Russo made a motion to accept the agenda which was seconded by Ms. Metro and 

voted unanimously in favor (6-0) by roll call vote;  Ms. Russo-yes, Ms. Ferguson-yes, Ms. 

Metro-yes, Mr. Gilmore-yes, Mr. McGuiggin-yes and Mr. DiCosimo-yes.  

 

Ms. Metro made a motion to accept the minutes as amended of the February 9, 2023 

meeting which was seconded by Ms. Russo.  The minutes were voted unanimously in favor 

(6-0) by roll call vote; Ms. Russo-yes, Ms. Ferguson-yes, Ms. Metro-yes, Mr. Gilmore-yes, 

Mr. McGuiggin-yes and Mr. DiCosimo-yes.  

 

FY 2024 Departmental Budget Reviews 

 

South Shore Regional School District – Thomas Hickey, Superintendent of Schools 

FY 2024 Assessment and Proposed Regional Agreement Amendment Article Review 

 

FY2024 Assessment 
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Mr. Hickey noted that the district’s final assessment is delayed due to the Governor’s budget not 

being issued yet. He stated there was an estimated 2.5% increase including their bus lease 

increase. He said there is a 9th grade class of 10 new students and an upcoming eight grade class 

of 33 students of which 26 have been accepted.  The remaining seven will be admitted if slots for 

other communities are not filled.  He commented that once the Chapter 70 information becomes 

available; he will provide an update within a day.  Mr. DiCosimo asked about the factors as to 

why some students would be accepted and others would be waitlisted.  Mr. Hickey clarified that 

26 seats of the available 170 seats are apportioned to Scituate based on the proportionate size of 

the members’ eight grade classes. 

 

Proposed Regional Agreement Amendment Article Review 

Mr. Hickey stated the reason for these proposed changes is due to the Town of Marshfield’s 

request to join the district.  The changes include the terms and conditions of Marshfield’s 

addition to the district and some minor changes in the agreement.  The amendments must be 

approved by six of the eight towns.  The Town of Marshfield must provide funds to the district’s 

stabilization fund and also an increasing share of the future debt until FY28 at which time the 

final debt share will be decided after a stable enrollment is established. He noted that bringing on 

another town should reduce the debt share for the other members with the pending MSBA 

facility improvements. 

 

Ms. Ferguson asked how many Marshfield students are enrolled now.  Mr. Hickey responded that 

due to the change in regulations about the admittance of non-resident students he estimated the 

number was 12 and most of those were seniors. 

 

Mr. Kelly joined the meeting. 

 

Mr. Hickey stated the other changes to the agreement were approved by the legal department at 

DESE.  DESE strongly recommended the addition of a default method to incur debt that did not 

require a 2/3rds vote by the School Committee but rather a majority vote.  The member 

communities would still have to approve by 2/3rds at their respective town meetings.  Another 

change was relevant to the withdrawal of a member that would entail the formation of a sub-

committee to work with the member and then a majority vote by the member towns for approval.   

 

Mr. DiCosimo asked if there was any debt currently and Mr. Hickey said no. Mr. Hickey said 

that the school had been invited into the MSBA program, and he provided an outside estimate for 

a new school for 950 students of $300M before the MSBA reimbursement.  Scituate’s share 

would likely be approximately 6% of the net amount.  He also stated that each member would 

decide how to finance the debt as a debt exclusion or under the existing tax levy.  Mr. DiCosimo 

asked the last time the district incurred debt and Mr. Hickey said in 2011 for a roof replacement. 

The district received a debt authorization from member communities in 2021 which has not been 

used now that the district has been accepted into the MSBA program. 

 

Ms. Ferguson and Ms. Russo both thanked Superintendent Hickey for their recent tour and 

complimented the school and its programs. 

 

School Department – William Burkhead, Superintendent of Schools & Robert Dutch, Director of 
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School Finance and Business 

Mr. Burkhead provided opening remarks relevant to the two pillars of a culture of excellence and 

collaboration.  He highlighted the commitment to maintenance with an increase of their 

maintenance line to $250,000 which was doubled from previous years.  Some uses of the funds 

in FY23 including landscaping, improvements to the Coby Cutler health room, playground 

improvements  and the painting of the panels on the high school.  He noted five of the six 

collective bargaining agreements have been concluded.  He highlighted a 113% increase in 

curriculum spending, the addition of staffing to keep K-3 class sizes small, additional Social 

Emotional Learning (SEL) support through Independence Academy in Brockton and additional 

cyber security enhancements. The staffing changes included a 1.0 FTE behavioral analyst for 

SHS & Gates, a .5 FTE reading specialist at Gates, a 1.0 FTE SPED teacher at Cushing, 1.0 FTE 

Grade 1 teacher at Cushing, 1.0 FTE Grade 1 teacher at Wampatuck, .2 FTE elementary music 

educator at Wampatuck and a.1 FTE reading specialist at Hatherly.   

 

He continued through the presentation outlining how the budget is developed.  Dr. Dutch 

commented that 55% of expenditures is on general education and 28% is on special education 

(SPED).  He also noted the 17% of the FY24 additional budget funds was going to 

transportation.  He noted that 79% of the budget were salaries in the FY24 budget as compared 

to 81% in the previous year with an additional 2% moving to facilities. 

 

Mr. Burkhead provided enrollment data for the prior three years.  He highlighted some of the 

changes in enrollment including high enrollments in grade 11 and 12 graduation in 2021 and an 

increase in PK & K for 2023.  He commented on how the district now conducts exit interviews 

with students leaving to see the underlying causes including move outs, private school and 

vocational school enrollment.  He also provided an enrollment comparison with neighboring 

communities.  He noted that Scituate is the second highest in identified low income students. Dr. 

Dutch noted Scituate’s percentage of SPED students which correlates to costs associated with 

those services.  Dr. Dutch reviewed per pupil expenditures and student to teacher ratios for 

Scituate, Duxbury, Hingham, Norwell and the Commonwealth. 

 

Mr. Kelly asked why the highlighted communities are below the state average.  Dr. Dutch 

responded that cities spend more per pupil due to the additional aid available and the vocational 

and technical schools spend more per student.  Mr. DiCosimo asked if the trend in student to 

teacher ratios would continue to decline with the decrease in enrollments.  Dr. Dutch said he did 

not expect there to be a major change and retirements in certain positions may not be filled if the 

enrollment does not support it. 

 

Dr. Dutch reviewed the significant changes in the various cost centers in the budget.  He referred 

members to their website for even more detail for each category.  Ms. Metro asked for detail on 

the 13% increase in the Superintendent’ Office professional salaries and Mr. Burkhead 

responded that they had just hired two replacement positions and they had to increase the salaries 

to market levels to recruit applicants which also included the replacement for the pending 

retirement of Dr. Dutch. Dr. Dutch noted the 297% increase in curriculum supplies, with the 

exception of textbooks, including digital technology.  Mr. Burkhead commented on the 

investment in FY24 for benchmarking and literacy tools. Dr. Dutch highlighted the 139% 

increase in Information Technology contracted services including investments in multi-factor 
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authentication, ransomware and other cyber security enhancements. 

 

Dr. Dutch commented on the minimal increase in teacher salaries despite the increase in staff and 

he noted that this was due to retirements.  He noted a 277% increase in textbook costs and not all 

of them were physical books. He clarified that in many cases a single physical set of textbooks 

had to be purchased in order to access the digital versions.  Mr. Burkhead commented that 

limited investment over the past 10 years was a direct result of the district not having a textbook 

replacement plan.  Dr. Dutch noted the availability of virtual high school for courses not 

provided by the district such as an AP course. 

 

Dr. Dutch highlighted the $440,000 increase in private school tuitions due to the Commonwealth 

authorizing these institutions to increase their rates by 14%.  He also noted a 50% reduction in 

collaboratives tuition due to enrollment changes and providing services in district.  Ms. Metro 

asked how many children are placed out of district.  Dr. Dutch responded it was approximately 

29 students including day and residential programs. 

 

Dr. Dutch reviewed the increase in coaching stipends due to a three tier system, an addition of a 

girls’ golf coach and additional freshmen team allowances.  He noted the increase in ice time as 

another cost driver. Ms. Metro asked if the coaching stipends were added to an employee’s 

salary.  Dr. Dutch responded in the affirmative noting that any position that could not be filled 

would be sourced externally.  He also reviewed the increases in the bus leases and the private 

transportation providers for external placements.  

 

Dr. Dutch stated the final FY24 budget is $48,936,522 which is supported by $45,141,067 in 

local contribution with the balance coming from revolving funds, fees and grants.  Mr. DiCosimo 

asked about the technology line item.  Dr. Dutch responded it was salaries for staff supporting 

technology under the various categories and the supplies are under their own category. Mr. 

Gilmore asked if a version would be available to be incorporated in the Advisory Committee 

booklet.  Dr. Dutch stated they would be providing a booklet with comprehensive data for town 

meeting attendees.  Mr. Gilmore asked if the booklet could be made available at the same time 

and venues as their booklet. 

 

The School Department presentation is appended to the minutes. 

 

Other Business 

 

Re-scheduling of March 2nd meeting 

Ms. Holt noted the availability of members for other dates.  The members looked at multiple 

dates including February 23rd, February 28th, March 1st, March 2nd and March 3rd.  The members 

agreed to meet on February 23rd to make article assignments and take votes on March 9th.  Mr. 

DiCosimo asked about the process for the write-ups and Ms. Russo responded that each member 

provides a brief write-up of the Committee’s recommendations for each article and that person 

also presents at town meeting.  Ms. Holt that the update to the general fund budget from the 

Governor’s Budget should be available after March 1st.  

 

Ms. Metro made a motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded by Mr. Kelly at 8:51 
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p.m.; the Committee voted unanimously in favor (7-0) by roll call vote; Ms. Russo-yes, Ms. 

Ferguson-yes, Mr. Kelly-yes, Ms. Metro-yes, Mr. Gilmore-yes, Mr. McGuiggin-yes and Mr. 

DiCosimo-yes.  
 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Nancy Holt  

Recorder 
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